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OVERVIEW

• We have assigned ratings to BBVA RMBS 14's class A and B notes.
• The collateral comprises Spanish first-lien VPO mortgage loans originated
under two government-sponsored programs, for which BBVA is the originator
and servicer.

MADRID (Standard & Poor's) Nov. 25, 2014--Standard & Poor's Ratings Services
today assigned credit ratings to BBVA RMBS 14, Fondo de Titulizacion de Activos
' class A and B notes (see list below).

Since we assigned preliminary ratings to this transaction, the arranger has
not made any material structural changes.

We have based our ratings on our assessment of the portfolio's credit quality,
the underlying asset pool's cash flow characteristics, the transaction's
structural features, as well as an analysis of the transaction's counterparty,
legal and operational risks. We have also assessed the transaction's exposure
to sovereign risk. Our ratings on the notes reflect our analysis of Banco
Bilbao Vizcaya Argentaria S.A. (BBVA), acting as the servicer of the
underlying assets under the transaction documents. In our opinion, BBVA has
well-established origination and servicing procedures.

BBVA RMBS 14 is a securitization of a pool of approximately 10,263 first-lien
Spanish residential mortgage loans, which BBVA originated. The pool comprises
solely mortgage loans for the acquisition of protected properties or Viviendas
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de Proteccion Oficial (VPO). A VPO loan is a Spanish mortgage loan granted as
part of a government sponsored program aimed at assisting lower-income
households. The securitized loans in this transaction are part of the "Plan
Estatal de Vivienda 2005-2008" and "Plan de Vivienda y Rehabilitacion
2009-2012" programs. Approximately 39.6% of the borrowers benefit from
available subsidies through monthly payments from national and local
authorities. We believe the profile of these programs' borrowers is weaker
than standard residential mortgage-backed securities (RMBS) borrowers, due to
their lower incomes. We have considered these factors in our analysis.

BBVA RMBS 14 issued two classes of residential mortgage-backed floating-rate
notes. The transaction combines interest and principal into a single priority
of payments, with an interest deferral trigger for the class B notes if
cumulative defaults reach 4% of the original collateral balance. A fully
funded reserve, representing 5% of the notes' initial balance, provides credit
enhancement during the transaction's life.

The securitized portfolio is static, as the issuer does not purchase new loans
during the transaction's life. The class A and B notes amortize sequentially.

In our credit analysis, we considered the borrowers' credit characteristics.
We have calculated our default and recovery rate expectations for the
portfolio by determining our weighted-average foreclosure frequency (WAFF) and
weighted-average loss severity (WALS) assumptions through applying our
criteria for Spanish RMBS (see "Italy And Spain RMBS Methodology And
Assumptions," published on Sept. 18, 2014).

We have also considered our outlook on the Spanish economy and real estate
sector by projecting arrears in our default calculations. In our opinion, the
outlook for the Spanish residential mortgage and real estate market is not
benign and we have therefore increased our expected 'B' foreclosure frequency
assumption to 3.33% from 2.00%, when we apply our RMBS criteria, to reflect
this view (see "Outlook Assumptions For The Spanish Residential Mortgage Market
," published on Sept. 18, 2014). We base these assumptions on our expectations
of modest economic growth, continuing high unemployment, and further falls in
house prices for the remainder of 2014, which will then level off in 2015.

We have assessed the transaction's documented structural features by applying
our Spanish RMBS criteria. Our ratings reflect the available credit
enhancement (provided through the notes' subordination features and the
reserve fund available to the rated notes), the notes' amortization features,
and the class B notes' interest deferral trigger based on the performance of
the securitized portfolio. Our analysis indicates that the available credit
enhancement for the class A and B notes (14% and 5%, respectively) is
sufficient to mitigate their exposure to credit and cash flow risks at 'A' and
'B-' rating levels, respectively, under our RMBS criteria.

Under our our updated criteria for rating single-jurisdiction securitizations
above the sovereign foreign currency rating (RAS criteria), we applied a
hypothetical sovereign default stress test to determine whether a tranche has
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sufficient credit and structural support to withstand a sovereign default and
so pay timely interest and repay principal by legal final maturity.

Our RAS criteria designate the country risk sensitivity for RMBS as
'moderate'. Under our RAS criteria, transactions could be rated up to four
notches above the sovereign rating, if they have sufficient credit enhancement
to pass a minimum of a "severe" stress (see "Understanding Standard & Poor's
Rating Definitions," published on June 3, 2009 for our definitions of severe
and extreme levels of economic stress).

As our long-term rating on the Kingdom of Spain is 'BBB', our RAS criteria cap
at 'A+ (sf)' the maximum potential ratings in this transaction.

Under our RAS criteria, the class A notes have sufficient credit enhancement
to withstand, in our cash flow analysis, the severe stress scenario up to 'A-
(sf)', which is up to two notches above the rating of the sovereign. Our RAS
criteria therefore cap at 'A- (sf)' our rating on the class A notes.

Following the application of our RAS criteria and our RMBS criteria, we have
determined that our rating on the class A notes is 'A- (sf)', which is the
lower of (i) the rating as capped by our RAS criteria and (ii) the rating that
the class of notes can attain under our RMBS criteria.

Our rating on the class B notes is not constrained by the rating on the
sovereign. Based on our credit and cash flow analysis, we have assigned a 'B-
(sf)' rating to the class B notes.

There is no interest hedge mechanism in the transaction. Therefore, we have
stressed the basis risk between the assets and the liabilities. Consequently,
we have also made assumptions for margin compression in our cash flow
analysis.

We have not stressed commingling risk as a loss in this transaction because
the transaction documents establish that, if we lower our ratings on the
servicer below a defined trigger, certain remedies would be taken, which are
in line with our current counterparty criteria (see "Counterparty Risk
Framework Methodology And Assumptions," published on June 25, 2013).

The transaction is exposed to counterparty risk through BBVA as bank account
provider, paying agent, and servicer. Under our current counterparty criteria,
the exposure to BBVA as bank account provider is classified as "bank account
(limited)." Under these criteria, the transaction's documented rating
requirements for BBVA under its different roles and its replacement mechanisms
adequately mitigate its exposure to counterparty risk at the 'A- (sf)' rating
level.

Legal risk is mitigated in this transaction. We consider the issuer to be a
bankruptcy-remote entity, in line with our European legal criteria, and the
assets were transferred to the issuer by a true-sale at closing (see "Europe
Asset Isolation And Special-Purpose Entity Criteria--Structured Finance,"
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published on Sept. 13, 2013).

STANDARD & POOR'S 17G-7 DISCLOSURE REPORT

SEC Rule 17g-7 requires an NRSRO, for any report accompanying a credit rating
relating to an asset-backed security as defined in the Rule, to include a
description of the representations, warranties, and enforcement mechanisms
available to investors and a description of how they differ from the
representations, warranties, and enforcement mechanisms in issuances of
similar
securities.

The Standard & Poor's 17g-7 Disclosure Report included in this credit rating
report is available at http://standardandpoorsdisclosure-17g7.com.
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RATINGS LIST

BBVA RMBS 14, Fondo de Titulizacion de Activos
€700 Million Residential Mortgage-Backed Floating-Rate Notes

Class Rating Amount
(mil. €)

A A- (sf) 637.00
B B- (sf) 63.00

Additional Contact:

Structured Finance Europe; StructuredFinanceEurope@standardandpoors.com
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S&P may receive compensation for its ratings and certain analyses, normally from issuers or underwriters of securities or from obligors. S&P

reserves the right to disseminate its opinions and analyses. S&P's public ratings and analyses are made available on its Web sites,
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(subscription) and may be distributed through other means, including via S&P publications and third-party redistributors. Additional information

about our ratings fees is available at www.standardandpoors.com/usratingsfees.

S&P keeps certain activities of its business units separate from each other in order to preserve the independence and objectivity of their respective

activities. As a result, certain business units of S&P may have information that is not available to other S&P business units. S&P has established

policies and procedures to maintain the confidentiality of certain nonpublic information received in connection with each analytical process.

To the extent that regulatory authorities allow a rating agency to acknowledge in one jurisdiction a rating issued in another jurisdiction for certain

regulatory purposes, S&P reserves the right to assign, withdraw, or suspend such acknowledgement at any time and in its sole discretion. S&P

Parties disclaim any duty whatsoever arising out of the assignment, withdrawal, or suspension of an acknowledgment as well as any liability for any

damage alleged to have been suffered on account thereof.

Credit-related and other analyses, including ratings, and statements in the Content are statements of opinion as of the date they are expressed and

not statements of fact. S&P's opinions, analyses, and rating acknowledgment decisions (described below) are not recommendations to purchase,

hold, or sell any securities or to make any investment decisions, and do not address the suitability of any security. S&P assumes no obligation to

update the Content following publication in any form or format. The Content should not be relied on and is not a substitute for the skill, judgment

and experience of the user, its management, employees, advisors and/or clients when making investment and other business decisions. S&P does

not act as a fiduciary or an investment advisor except where registered as such. While S&P has obtained information from sources it believes to be

reliable, S&P does not perform an audit and undertakes no duty of due diligence or independent verification of any information it receives.

No content (including ratings, credit-related analyses and data, valuations, model, software or other application or output therefrom) or any part
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agents (collectively S&P Parties) do not guarantee the accuracy, completeness, timeliness or availability of the Content. S&P Parties are not

responsible for any errors or omissions (negligent or otherwise), regardless of the cause, for the results obtained from the use of the Content, or for

the security or maintenance of any data input by the user. The Content is provided on an "as is" basis. S&P PARTIES DISCLAIM ANY AND ALL

EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR

A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR USE, FREEDOM FROM BUGS, SOFTWARE ERRORS OR DEFECTS, THAT THE CONTENT'S FUNCTIONING
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